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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY: 

Woodbury County is the contracting authority for a project to study the need for an additional 
interchange on Interstate 29 south of the airport interchange to be located between exit 135 (Port 
Neal Interchange) and exit 141 (Airport Interchange) .    The project is being done under a 
multijurisdictional agreement between Woodbury County, the cities of Sioux City, Sergeant Bluff 
and Salix, the Siouxland Initiative, and the Iowa DOT.   The project partners all pay a share of the 
cost of the project cost under an agreement signed by all parties.   
 
BACKGROUND: 
 
Much of the project work has been completed with the remaining work being completion of the 
draft interchange justification report (IJR) with a proposed site selection and a subsequent public 
hearing prior to submitting the final report to the IDOT for recommendation to FHWA.   The 
consultant team narrowed the scope of the study area and took three potential interchange sites to 
a public information meeting in late 2016.  Public comments were received and documented from 
that meeting.     
 
The study area surrounding the three interchange sites was extensively surveyed for adverse 
impacts.     There are no factors which would disqualify any of the three sites for environmental, 
historic or endangered species impacts.   The northern option had the most significant impact as it 
would require closure of the rest areas near mile point 139.   According to an Iowa DOT study 
however, the two rest areas will be recommended for closure at a future date anyway, so this was 
not deemed a disqualifying impediment to this site by DOT staff present at the meeting. 
 
Since the last stakeholder meeting in November 2017, the consultant team’s work has centered on 
the traffic projections for the new interchange site and existing interchanges at Singing Hills Drive 
and Airport Drive.  Work on the traffic study has been done by the consultants, Iowa DOT staff and 
SIMPCO staff.    Original traffic projections proved to be inaccurate when subsequent traffic counts 
and projections were made in 2017.   In fairness to IDOT and local staff doing the traffic counts and 
projections, construction impacts from the I-29, CF and Seaborne projects has made their task 
difficult.    
 
The stakeholders group has waited to hear for 6 months whether or not there continues to be a 
good case for justification of the IJR, the case is now being made more on an economic development 
perspective to alleviate future rather than current traffic needs.   While the demand model showed 
improvement toward justification, it is not enough on the traffic model alone. Our engineering 
consultants added the RISE project related to Seaboard and while this moved the proverbial ball 
downfield, it was not enough to be substantial. 
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FINANCIAL IMPACT: 
 
The original IJR project estimate was $600,000.   The consultant team proposed a budget of 
$648,409 based on the original scope of work for the five stages of the project.   The project has 
been authorized by the Board up to $536,799 to date.   This includes all work in stages A, B, C and E  
of the original agreement plus $120,000 of stage D, which includes the environmental assessment 
portion of the project work.     Of that authorized expenditure, approximately $40,000 remains 
unspent.    Project partners are bound by the original agreement to the $600,000 budget.   With the 
additional project work necessitated by modifying the report due to the new traffic projections, 
funding to the original contract proposal amount is requested by MEC.    The proposed final project 
funding level is $48,409 above the original project estimate and brings our cooperative effort to a 
conclusion and places the project in the hands of the IDOT and FHWA. 
 
RECOMMENDATION: 
 
Whether or not authorizing the full contract cost of the IJR remains a good idea, one thing is for 
sure, not completing the project at this juncture means that the 82.5% of study funds expended to 
this point will be for naught if the study is not completed.   With a $25 million estimated price tag 
on the construction of the interchange and connecting roads, Supervisor Taylor representing 
Woodbury County at the 6-14-18 meeting shared his hesitation on the how the bill for the full cost 
of the interchange project would be paid.    There is a potential for federal, state, and MPO money 
for construction of the interchange and connecting roads to the existing road system south of 
Sergeant Bluff.    There is no opportunity to obtain construction funding without completing the IJR 
project.    In other areas such as Davenport, interchange construction has both alleviated congestion 
and spurred development and growth around it.     Given the potential growth south of Sioux City 
and the projects currently in the mix, the county recommendation is—if other stakeholders such as 
the City of Sioux City, Iowa DOT, Sergeant Bluff, etc.—are willing to contribute the project to 
completion, that the Board authorize Phase D and a cost of up to $648,409 for substantial 
completion of all stages of the IJR. 
 
The consultant is confident that the IJR can be approved, even at the lower traffic congestion levels 
at the current interchanges.   He cited recent interchanges constructed near Des Moines and the 
aforementioned interchange near Davenport as being examples of successful IJR reviews resulting 
in construction.    
 
A new interchange south of the airport has long been a regional priority for the area and has been 
included in the MPO long range transportation plans for 2030, 2035, and the recently completed 
2040 plan.   Mayors from Sergeant Bluff and Sioux City were present at the meeting and supported 
seeing the study to completion.   They anticipated support from their respective city councils.   Tony 
Lazarowicz, IDOT District Engineer for District 3, is supportive of continuing the study and will 
recommend Iowa DOT contribute their percentage share to the cost of the project extension.   
Siouxland Chamber staff also indicated a willingness to work with their organization to contribute 
to the increased cost of the project. 
 
ACTION REQUIRED/PROPOSED MOTION: 
 
Upon receipt of letters of agreement with the project amendment from our project partners, the 
authorization for full project funding and the extended project scope will be brought to the Board of 
Supervisors for approval. 












